Carrabassett Valley Selectmen’s Meeting

4:30 p.m. Monday November 23rd, 2009

Agenda:

Review and sign Payroll Warrant(s) #____________ for $______________________.
Review and sign Town Expenditure Warrant(s) # for $________________________.

1. MINUTES from the previous meeting (November 9th, 2009) are attached.

2. UPDATE ON PROPOSAL (CONCEPT) FOR TOWN FINANCIAL ASSISTANCE TO SUGARLOAF MOUNTAIN CORP. FOR THE DEVELOPMENT OF A NEW GONDOLA AT SUGARLOAF: We will provide a new update at the meeting (and post to the Town website). We anticipate receiving new information on Nov.23rd. 
3. CONTINUED DISCUSSION REGARDING OPERATION OF THE NEW LIBRARY/COMMUNITY CENTER: Please find attached revised copies of 1) a Use Policy for the Community Room (please note we would like some input from the Board regarding use of this room by CV businesses) and 2) A proposed memorandum of understanding between the Non-Profit Library Board and the Town regarding operation of the Library and the status of Library employees. We anticipate that Jean Keith President of the Library Board and Andrea Debiase, Librarian, will be present for the discussion with the Selectmen. It is estimated that the new building will be ready for occupancy by the end of December. 
4. UPDATE ON TRAIL DEVELOPMENT AT THE OUTDOOR CENTER (Informational): Please find attached a summary of trail projects/issues that was recently provided to the Town’s Outdoor Center Trails Committee. 

INFORMATIONAL:

---Next Meeting:  December 14th?? At the next meeting we would like to discuss progress on the annual ‘Work Plan’:we usually provided this update in December of each year; as you know the Board usually discusses the plan for the year shortly after the annual Town meeting in March. 
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Bob Luce opened the meeting at 4:30 p.m.    

The Board signed Payroll Warrants # 43 for $13,926.33

The Board signed Expenditure Warrant #44 and #47 for $24,046.42 and $339,518.32 respectively.

The minutes of the October 19, 2009 meeting were approved unanimously.

The first order of business was an update on the proposed town financial assistance to Sugarloaf for the development of a new gondola.  Dave Cota reported that he’s had discussions with several people to assemble a fact-finding group to move things along quickly.   The purpose would be to look at a conceptual financial proposal, and so far they have had three meetings.  The minutes of those meetings are available if anyone would like to review them.   Where Boyne/Sugarloaf is owned by CNL real estate trust, there may be some real estate constraints that would need to be addressed.   Two of the Selectmen, Lloyd Cuttler and John Beaupre are involved, two Carrabassett citizens Don Fowler and Bob Briggs, as well as John Diller and Richard Wilkinson from Sugarloaf and Bob Turner from Boyne along with Town Manager Dave Cota.  To date they have met with two legal consultants.   Both firms are going to provide proposals which are expected in a week or so.   Additionally, Sugarloaf/Boyne is researching many different makes and models of gondolas, specifically trying to find something that will meet Sugarloaf’s unique needs.   Dave added that the town is researching the cost of borrowing the money, and the tax attorneys will need to get involved with this process. Town-issued bonds might be an option.   But at this time, the group is mostly involved in fact-finding.    The three main objectives are:

1. The cost of money

2. Boyne/Sugarloaf has to be comfortable that they can afford the payments

3. The Town has to be comfortable that adequate security and guarantees are in place (such as the process when funding the cost of the golf course).

At a certain point, Sugarloaf will be expected to make a proposal to the Town as to what type of gondola they decide ought to be purchased, and then the Town will need to make a decision as to whether they feel it is a good thing for the Town.   On-going updates will be available as progress is made in this effort.

John Beaupre added that the Town is enthusiastic, and this fact-finding committee is enthusiastic.  However, CNL (the real estate trust that owns all the assets) is a very large entity and tends to be slow-moving.   It’s critical to them that they maintain their tax-exempt status as a real estate investment trust, so they do not want to make a mistake in this process.  If they can’t sell the land for the gondola, they might be able to give an easement in perpetuity, but these are all items that need to be worked out by their (and the Town’s) legal counsel.   John Beaupre added that they are, however, enthusiastic about this project.   Richard Rose added that there are SEC documents filed every quarter by CNL, so people interested can research them on-line.   Richard Rose asked if the Town will have legal costs associated with this research;  at this time, that’s not the case, but it would be expected that Boyne would step up to help cover any legal costs between now and the annual town meeting, since there is not a budget for these legal fees right now.  While this fact-finding is being done, there has not been a board-appointed committee, but at some point, the Selectmen may determine that a committee ought to be appointed.  John McCatherin asked if there was a time table for this project;  Dave Cota responded that it needs to be presented and voted upon by the town, and if that were to happen at the annual Town meeting in March, the project could potentially be completed by Christmas of 2010 provided that some other engineering work may be involved (by Sugarloaf) prior to the March Town meeting.   Bob Luce added that the goal would be to get things lined up for the March town meeting, so that work could commence in the next year, but there are lots of hoops and hurdles between now and then, and the number one priority for the Town is to protect the taxpayers.

The Selectmen reviewed a proposal to accept credit cards at the Town Office for the payment of taxes, excise taxes, etc.   Dave Cota noted that Lori Hocking, Town Treasurer, was in attendance to assist in this discussion.  He stated that we (the town) have been looking for a mechanism to cover the servicing costs for credit cards.   There’s a company called MuniciPay (a division of Nationwide Payment Solutions Co., which Dave has checked into.   Their transaction fees are basically 2.45% on all credit cards (minimum charge of $1.50).   A VISA debit card, however, is a flat fee of $3.95.   They cannot accept American Express.   Any transaction fees would be charged back to the card-holder.   Other than that, it appears that most transactions are handled in the same manner as for other points of sales that accept credit cards.   John Beaupre asked how many people would use this service; Lori Hocking said it might be 3-5 people per week, and she expects that it will be mostly non-resident taxpayers who might pay by phone.   Bob Luce added that once credit cards start being accepted, there may be more and more people who request this service.  Lori Hocking has also checked with other towns that are currently using this service, and so far, it does not appear that there have been any major problems.  Dave Cota added that there is no long-term contract to enter into or need for a dedicated phone line, so it appears that there is no additional cost to the town.   John Beaupre made a motion to adopt MuniciPay as a vehicle to accept credit cards at the town office; motion approved unanimously.

Dave Cota passed out a financial update for the New Library/Community Center project;   he reviewed the highlights of most recent activity, which included information on donations collected year-to-date.   There is currently approximately $18,000 left in a contingency fund, based on estimated costs at this time.  Dave does not feel that there will be any surprises through the balance of the project, which is approximately ¾ of the way to completion.

Dave Cota noted that there needs to be a lease developed between the Town and Western Maine Center for Children (WMCC) for use of the “child care wing”.  Dave will put together some concepts for the lease and ask Town Attorney Don Fowler draft a proposed lease.    It’s been previously discussed that their rent would be $1,000 per month.   Once the lease is developed it will be brought to the Selectmen for review and approval.

Dave reported that John Beaupre had asked for some information about the cell phone coverage (or lack of) in “the Valley”.   Dave feels that he may have found a partial solution, which may not be of help to people in a vehicle, but maybe for other uses.    He had a map which shows existing cell phone coverage in the Valley.   Dave has had several conversations with reps from US Cellular, and he found them to be quite helpful.    A repeater could be place in Redington, but even with that, nothing changes in terms of improved reception.   Same scenario if a repeater is placed on Ira Mountain (as also previously suggested).    It turns out that the preferred location(s) are on Penobscot Nation land, but there is no infrastructure (roads, power) there and the cost may be prohibitive to US Cellular in a cost/benefit analysis.  US Cellular is looking at sites in  Kingfield which, in addition to helping the immediate Kingfield area, might help with some additional signal further North up Rt.27 toward Carrabassett Valley.   Some potential good news, however, is if you have a high-speed internet connection or WIFI capability, a $150 network extender can be purchased which allows about 5000’ of coverage area around the hub.   It’s not a full solution, but it may help during the interim while we’re waiting for the technology to improve.  Bob Luce added that, when he checked with Verizon, he was told that you had to be a Verizon customer to buy that network extender.   John Beaupre suggested that the Town buy one for the town office to see if it works.

Next on the agenda was a review of snow plowing contracts.  Dave Cota issued bid results from last year.    He reviewed the information, noting that there is a change to the Transfer Station due to sand/salt costs.  Other than that, the 2008/09 bid prices are still in effect for this year (2009/10).    John Beaupre made a motion to accept the bids as shown on the outline; motion approved unanimously.

Under informational items, the bond (financing) rate for the Town Library came in less than anticipated (3.5% versus previously estimated to be approximately 5%).   

Franklin Soil and Water Conservation Service has requested that the town continue their support of their annual request for funding.

A letter has been sent from the Code Enforcement Office/Planning Board with regard to a request from Norman Minsky for the Town to provide an easement on town land for a replacement septic system in the event that the existing system fail.   The Planning Board did not feel that individual requests ought to be considered until the Town has a chance to look at what options might be considered for a number of the owners in that area.   Bill Gilmore noted that there has only been that one request, to date, but the Town did purchase that parcel of land for this type of particular purpose.    Dave Cota noted that, at some point, a soil study could be conducted for capacity, etc. and go into it with a plan.  The question is whether the money for this study be expended now.   Bob Luce added that, if the Town continues to push this off, the Town might be dealing with more urgent requests.   Jay Reynolds asked if the Selectmen could have some idea of how much money we’re looking at, so it can go to the budget committee, so it might be considered for a future budget.  

Meeting ended at 5:40 p.m.

Respectfully submitted,

Lynn M. Schnorr

Trail Development Report for Outdoor Center

Dave Cota: November 2009

Dear Town of CV Outdoor Center Trails Committee:
 

In the interest of letting you know what's going on....this is a "not so brief" update on some work that has been accomplished (and some that didn't happen).  
 

The new 2.5K Race Loop (Cedar Loop in the Morton Trail Study) has been "cut"-- (widened to 6M and 9M where needed) and the new added sections have also been "cut". To accomplish this, our Forester had to create some new "twitch" or "skidder" trails to get the wood and debris out. The other option was to drag the wood out on existing trails which would have created a mess on these trails (ruts, exposing large rocks, etc., etc.). The skidder trails do not look pretty. However, next summer upon completion of the race loop project we will plant a sufficient amount of softwood trees at all of the intersections of the skidder trails so that they will not be as visible, etc. These skidder trails may also be used next summer to access building (excavation equipment) sections of the new race loop. In the meantime, the contractor is smoothing up all sections of existing trail that were affected. Please be patient and understanding if you are looking at this area at this time. It will look much better next summer. Cutting the trail now allows us to move ahead early next year with the completion of the race loop and the improvements to the stadium area (including the new overpass/bridge). When this trail is completed I would encourage us to then consider closing some sections of existing or "old" trails. We will have too many trail intersections in that area.  
 

The Mountain Bike Sub-Committee has recently met a couple of times. They have reviewed the report from Peter Webber Jr. (attached) and have recommended moving ahead with hiring a reputable trail builder of Sustainable Trailworks as mentioned and recommended by the report. Hardy Avery would come to CV this fall to work with the committee in completing trail recommendations for next summer and possibly beyond. This is all very recent, but this consultant may be here for two days meeting with representatives of this sub-committee the end of this week. In addition to Mt. bike trail improvements a new signage system is badly needed and will be addressed before next summer. We may see additional activity on these trails next summer with the addition of the 'Wildernesshouse' business (guide and sport rental business) going into the 'Rack' building. 
 

Construction of additional bridges on the "back side" of Trail 50 did not happen this fall. It turned out to be a considerably bigger project than first anticipated. There are eight bridges that will need to be replaced. I walked this area with Scott Dolan (the new Outdoor Center Director) this fall and I decided that in addition to being too late (for eight bridges not three) we will put this project out to bid with the race trail project next summer. Scott indicated that we will wait for a sufficient amount of snow and groom the back side of Trail 50 with their new 'Ginzu' drag and we'll "get by"with this winter. 
 

Golf Course Trail: Scott Dolan has met with the Golf Course Supt. and they are working on a plan to open up the golf course trails this winter. Not to confuse the issue, but for the next two winters there will be some tree clearing happening on the golf course (as part of an on-going turf management and program to make the course more "user friendly"). This winter the ski trail will cross the West Mt. Road twice and will utilize much of the "back nine" (the old trail 20). In the winter of 2010/11 the back nine will not be available and the trails will utilize the "front nine" if the plan is to continue use of the golf course after Sugarloaf evaluates this upcoming winter use of the golf course trails. 
 

Redington Trails: Some apparent good news...the Penobscot Indian Nation Tribal Council has approved in concept an easement/use permit for an extended period for the construction of a new snowmobile/ATV/recreational use bridge over the Carrabassett River in the area adjacent to the airport.... In the discussions, we are now being asked to forward a proposal to them for use of the so-called Redington Trail (cross-country ski and mt. biking). As you may remember, I met with them last May in advance of our committee meetings to see if they were interested in providing use of this trail. I have forwarded to them the same proposal we made last May. If we (the Committee and Selectmen and Sugarloaf) decide to consider re-use of this trail we will know if a longer term easement/use permit is possible. 
 

Meeting early winter: When we get some snow (??) we should schedule a Committee meeting on a Saturday afternoon at the Center just to update everyone. 
